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BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk: Teresa Davis 07719208444
clerk@battisfordpc.org.uk
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk
APPROVED MINUTES

of the BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
held at the Battisford Village Hall on 21st September 2021 
       Present:

       Cllr D Wicking (Chairman)

       Cllr J Cook (Vice Chairman)
       Cllr S Zethraeus
       Cllr J Wilson

       Cllr J Pope

       Cty Cllr K Oakes
       Dst Cllr D Pratt

       0 members of the public

       In attendance: Nicola Glading, parish clerk & Teresa Davis, parish clerk
	2021/75
	CHAIRMAN`S WELCOME and RECORDING OF MEETING
	

	
	The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting. No recording was advised
	

	2021/76
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
	

	a.
b.
c.
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllr C Nicholas
The Council consented to accept the apologies received
Teresa Davis was introduced to the Council as the new clerk & RFO (Responsible Financial Officer) for Battisford and would be taking the minutes
	

	2021/77
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
	

	
	None were declared
	

	2021/78
	CO-OPTION OF PARISH COUNCILLOR
	

	a.
	There were no candidates present at the meeting for co-option
	

	2021/79
	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  
	

	a.
	No residents were in attendance
	

	2021/80
	UPDATES FROM COUNTY and DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
	

	a.
	Update from Suffolk County Councillor K. Oakes 
Cllr Oakes had sent the SCC Report (which can be found in the addendum)
	

	b.
	Update from BMSDC District Councillor D Pratt
Cllr Pratt advised that he was to attend a full district council meeting on Thursday and would take any questions – none were asked. Cllr D Pratt’s report can also be found in the addendum
	

	2021/81
	MINUTES of the Meeting held on 20th July 2021
	

	a.
	The minutes of the meeting held on 20th July 2021 were unanimously AGREED 
	

	b.
	Matters arising not on this agenda: none

	

	c.
	The minutes of the extraordinary meeting held on 27th July 2021 were unanimously agreed subject to including the Traffic Survey
	

	d.
	Matters arising not on this agenda: none
	

	2021/82
	MATTERS RELATING TO PLANNING APPLICATIONS FOR BATTISFORD
	

	a.
	Bowl Meadow Development: Councillors discussed the current situation of the Bowl Meadow Development. It was noted that some areas were now overgrown and queried if a maintenance programme was in place for the ditch. Councillors concluded that they will endeavour to find out more information via DAB. Dst Cllr D Pratt offered to look into things as well.
	

	b. – h.
	Decision Notices and Approval of Reserved Matters on the agenda were noted by Council.
	

	2021/83
	SID Report & ANPR Initiative (Cllr Cook)
	

	a.
	Cllr Cook advised that there was no data this month due to an update that needed to be carried out on the equipment
	

	b.
	Cllr Cook advised that there seemed to be lots of support for the ANPR with 20 letters of support, and will be applying for 2 sites –by the recreation ground and outside the Village Hall
	

	2021/84
	MATTERS RELATING TO BATTISFORD NOTICEBOARDS
	

	a.
	Cllr Wilson and Clerk N Glading reported to Council. Council received a number of quotes for replacing the existing noticeboards with recommendations for opting for the second quote provided by Creative Solutions. This quote was then discussed in detail, such as the magnetic board choice, durability and aesthetics. It was confirmed that there was a 6-8 week delivery and the prices on the quote would be honoured if ordered before 30th September.
It was unanimously AGREED to opt for this quote by Creative Solutions for £1974.88 and for the Clerk to organise payment and delivery.

The matter of what funds to use were then discussed by Council and Cty Cllr K Oakes and Dst Cllr D Pratt were invited to join this discussion by the Chair.

It was agreed by Cllr D Pratt and Cllr K Oakes that of the total £1645.73 (before VAT), they would each contribute 50% (£822.86 and £822.87 respectively) from their locality budgets.
	Clerk T Davis
Cty Cllr K Oakes

Dst Cllr D Pratt

	2021/85
a.
	Chairman’s report and information to include:
The Chairman had attended the picnic on the green held on 4th Sept, which was well attended even though the St Marys Jumble had been on the same day. Although chilly it was nice to be out and meet new people of the village.
There is a Fete Committee meeting tomorrow (22nd Sept 2021) to confirm if next year’s Fete is to be held on 2nd July 2022. 

In regards to the Cemetery, the recycled bench had arrived and was fitted by Cllr Cook and Cllr Wicking and the current maintenance and care for the cemetery is good.

The chairman also reported that SCC (Suffolk County Council) Rights of Way Officer is yet to provide a response in respect of queried Footpaths. 
	

	b.
	Councillors’ reports - None
	clerk

	2021/86
	ENVIRONMENTAL/ FACILITIES MATTERS
	

	a.
	Update on Battisford Tree Survey and Tree Warden initiative:
It was confirmed that the Tree Wardens are independent of Parish Councils and Cllr Pope advised the Tree Wardens were progressing well.
	

	b.
	Update on Quiet Lanes Initiative: 
Cllr Zethraeus confirmed that things were going smoothly and no objections had been received, they were waiting for the signs and invoice from Suffolk County Council Highways. There was mention of a voluntary contribution of £50 per lane and this would be confirmed at a later date. 
	

	c.
	Update on Pond (Green initiative) and Locality Budget Funding: This was DEFERRED to the next meeting
	

	d.
	RNR Newsletter: This is ongoing and Cllr Zethraeus will keep an eye on.

	

	2021/87
	MATTERS RELATING TO THE CEMETERY
	

	a. 
	Update on purchase of the Glasdon bench – See Chairman’s Report
At this point it was also noted that the Cemetery will need a maintenance plan. Cllr Zethraeus will have a look round the Cemetery before the next meeting. This will be an item on the agenda for November’s meeting.
	clerk

	2021/88
	PLATINUM CELEBRATIONS 2022
	

	a. 
	Update on an event to mark the occasion (to remain on agenda)
It was mentioned that this might be nice to tie in with the Annual Fete and it was decided to leave this discussion until the Fete Committee had met.
	

	  2021/89
	GOVERNANCE and PROTOCOLS
	

	a. 
	BPC Emergency Plan review (Cllr Wicking) DEFERRED
	

	b. 
	Notification of BPC (Battisford Parish Council) Exempt Status

It was NOTED that the clerk had received confirmation from the exempt submission to the External Auditors
	

	c. 
	To consider the BPC Complaints Procedure

Councillors discussed the proposed Procedure recommend by Clerk N Glading.

It was Proposed by Cllr Wicking to accept the Procedure and unanimously AGREED by Council to adopt the procedure.
	

	d. 
	Flow Chart to demonstrate Councillors Interests - NOTED
	

	e. 
	The General Power of Competence – definition

It was thought that due to a lack of elected Councillors that BPC no longer qualified for the General Power of Competence. Clerk to investigate further.
	Clerk

	2021/90
	FINANCIAL MATTERS
The Chairman moved item b. to be heard first.
	

	b.
	To consider the quotations for BPC insurance (incepts 01/10/2021)

Clerk N Glading reported on the five quotes that were presented to Council. As acting RFO, Clerk N Glading recommended the 3yr fixed price quote provided by BHIB for £373.58. Council discussed the quotes and what they covered. It was Proposed, Seconded and unanimously AGREED to opt for the quote BHIB 3yr fixed price quote of £373.58. 
	

	a.
	The payments of the invoices payable in September 2021 as follows: 

Glasdon (bench) - £600.46

Top Garden Services (grass cutting) - £216.00

Clerk Salary Aug 2021 - £330.98

Clerk Salary Sept 2021 - £330.98

Clerk Office Expenses - £89.00

ICO (Information Commissioners Office) Fee - £35.00

including items:

2021/84 for £1974.88 
2021/90 b for £373.58
It was Proposed, Seconded and unanimously AGREED to APPROVE items for payment.
	Clerk

	c.
	Asset Register at 21st September 2021
Council discussed the asset register presented by Clerk/RFO N Glading. During discussion it was highlighted that there was no longer a printer and the new seat needed to be added. A new asset register would be presented to council at the next meeting for approval
	Clerk

	2021/91

a.
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

An email had been received from BMSDC which requested an update on BPC’s neighbourhood plan. The Chairman confirmed that everything had been halted by the pandemic. Councillors discussed a new way forward and agreed that Cllr Wicking would respond the BMSDC and the next steps would be to call a council meeting to put together a pack, to then call for a public meeting regarding the Neighbourhood plan. Cllr Wicking to organise. 
	

	2021/92
	EXCHANGE OF INFORMATION - none
	

	2021/93
	EXCLUDED MATTER

It was confirmed by the Chair that this matter was of a sensitive nature and to be heard after the Public were excluded (Public Bodies Admission to meetings Act 1960). This was unanimously AGREED. Both Cllr D Pratt and Cllr K Oakes kindly left.

Following discussion of this item it was concluded that the Clerk will write the agreed formal response enclosing a copy of the complaint procedure.
	Clerk

	
	NEXT MEETING 19th October 2021 at 7pm in the Village Hall
	


DATES OF FORTHCOMING MEETINGS (for up to date information please see BPC website)
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk/battisford-parish-council/meetings/
The meeting closed at 8.30 pm
Addendum – Reports

Suffolk County Council – Cllr K Oakes
Statement on behalf of all Suffolk councils regarding Afghan refugees

Statement on behalf of all Suffolk councils.

“On Wednesday 18 August, the Government announced its new resettlement scheme for Afghan refugees. Whilst the full details are yet to be confirmed, it is crystal clear that the Government needs local authorities everywhere to step up and support this national effort.

“All councils in Suffolk are committed to this cause. We have already helped a small number of Afghan interpreters and their families to resettle in Suffolk, in addition to ongoing work to support unaccompanied asylum-seeking children and other refugees entering the UK. In the coming days and weeks, the district, borough and county councils will continue working with the Government to do what we can to aid vulnerable refugees.

“Times like this call for acts of humanity. Suffolk will play its part.

Make one simple change today in a bid to tackle climate change 
COP26 will bring into focus the need for us all to reduce our carbon emissions in order to slow climate change

A column by Councillor Richard Rout, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance and Environment at Suffolk County Council.
In early November, the eyes of the world will be on the UK. Glasgow, to be exact.
This is when the COP26 conference takes places. COP26 is the UN Climate Change Conference of the Parties. It will be a momentous event and I expect some significant decisions and agreements to be made, as the world continues to combat climate change and reduce its carbon emissions.

But how will an international event affect each of us in Suffolk? Although COP26 will be an event attended by Presidents and Prime Ministers, it will impact us all.

COP26 will bring into focus the need for us all to reduce our carbon emissions in order to slow climate change. This has been the message for a long time of course, but we must all be changing our behaviours and choosing to use less energy.

And I do mean all of us.

Global industry, national corporations and governments must lead the way to enable us all to make greener choices. But slowing climate change is everyone’s responsibility, we each have a duty to tackle this situation and play our part.

Suffolk County Council has been addressing climate change challenge for many years, but we know that the organisation must be doing more and doing it more quickly. This is agreed across all Suffolk’s authorities which is why, together, we have recently approved the Suffolk Climate Emergency Plan - a document to keep us accountable in our ambition to make Suffolk a carbon neutral county by 2030.

I’m proud of the work Suffolk County Council has been doing for several years now. We are planting trees and hedgerows. We are supporting businesses with advice and funding to reduce their carbon emissions. We are running schemes to reduce the cost of solar panels on homes. We are providing the infrastructure to encourage walking and cycling. We are providing greener ways to travel. We are installing electric vehicle charging points in rural areas. There is much, much more besides, but we are working hard to develop this work.

The www.greensuffolk.org website will be updated soon with these Suffolk events. I’d recommend it as a great place to start finding out more.
Suffolk targets devolution talks with Government 

It was announced on August 17th that public sector leaders in Suffolk say they welcome early discussions with Ministers about a possible devolution deal for Suffolk.

In a joint letter sent to Rt Hon Robert Jenrick MP, the leaders of all of Suffolk’s six councils and Police and Crime Commissioner Tim Passmore, said:
“Suffolk has already demonstrated its credibility as a place where Government will find strong and ambitious delivery partners.

“The Suffolk Public Sector Leaders (SPSL) group…has a track record of effective partnership working. These robust relationships enable more innovative ways of working, including exploring opportunities for devolution as part of a County Deal.

“Suffolk…is an ideal place to help Government demonstrate how levelling up can work in diverse geographies. Suffolk has a strong offer to make to Government and we would welcome early discussions with MHCLG Ministers to explore proposals for a County Deal ahead of the White Paper being published.”

The Government wrote to councils in July 2021, setting out its ambition to make available to county areas the kind of devolved decision-making powers and public funding currently enjoyed by larger cities and urban areas. It’s part of the Government’s Levelling Up agenda and will see a White Paper published in the coming months.

Councillor Suzie Morley, Leader of Mid Suffolk District Council and chairman of the SPSL, said:
“Suffolk is known for working well together. Whether it’s partners joining forces during the COVID-19 pandemic, pooling public funding for the greater good or developing shared strategic priorities, collaboration is what we’re good at.

“From inclusive economic growth and community safety to climate change and strong communities, we’re focused on collaborative actions that deliver the biggest and best additional benefits for our communities.

“We believe this makes Suffolk a strong contender to work with the Government as part of its Levelling Up agenda.”

It is understood that Suffolk’s approach involving all councils is rare among other expressions of interest being submitted to Government, a point that has been welcomed by the county’s seven MPs.

In an accompanying letter to Robert Jenrick MP, they said:
“We are…writing to wholeheartedly support the vision set out, collectively, by Suffolk County Council and all of Suffolk’s District and Borough Councils. We believe this unity of purpose behind taking the next step in devolution through a County Deal cannot just help persuade you that we should be in the vanguard of the next stage of devolution, but also that Suffolk can use such a deal to deliver better services locally.

“This is not a recent or short-lived view. For many years local leaders in Suffolk at all levels have worked more closely together and have put forward constructive propositions for further improvements. We hope to work with you on your forthcoming White Paper to show that strong local leadership and strengthened local governance can deliver better.”

Read a copy of the letter sent to Robert Jenrick MP (PDF, 207KB), as well the supportive letter from Suffolk’s seven MPs (PDF, 205KB).

Suffolk homeowners can cut carbon emissions as successful solar panel buying scheme returns 

On August 25th it was announced that Suffolk residents will come together to invest in renewables through a group-buying scheme for solar panels and battery storage.

Solar Together Suffolk, in conjunction with Suffolk County Council, helps homeowners feel confident that they are paying the right price for a high-quality installation from pre-approved installers.

This innovative scheme builds on three years of the highly successful Solar Together programme run in Suffolk. Since 2018, the scheme has installed solar panel systems in 1,028 households across the county. On average, homeowners have saved 33% on installation costs, £263 on energy bills in year one, and stopped harmful carbon emissions entering the atmosphere.

Suffolk residents have until 27 September 2021 to register their interest, for free and with no obligation, to join the group-buying scheme to have solar panels installed at their home. Not only does Solar Together Suffolk offer solar panels, but also optional battery storage and retrofit battery storage for residents who have already invested in solar panels.

How does it work?

· Until 27 September: Householders can register to become part of the group, for free and without obligation, at www.solartogether.co.uk/suffolk
· 28 September: Pre-vetted UK solar PV installers participate in an auction. They can offer competitive pricing as the volume and geographic concentration makes it possible for them to realise greater efficiencies, which they pass on with lower prices for installations.

· After the auction, registered households will receive a personal recommendation which is specific to the details they submitted in their registration.

· If they choose to accept their recommendation, the specifics of their installation will be confirmed with a technical survey after which a date can be set for the installation of their solar PV system.

· Telephone and email helpdesks are on-hand throughout the whole process which, together with information sessions, will allow households to make an informed decision in a safe and hassle-free environment. 
Suffolk County Council brings Solar Together Suffolk to residents as part of the Suffolk Climate Change Partnership, on behalf of all of Suffolk’s local authorities. This is in partnership with independent experts iChoosr to make the transition to clean energy as cost effective and hassle-free as possible. Across the UK, iChoosr has delivered almost 5,000 installations to date and over 80,000 tonnes of avoided lifetime carbon emissions.

Marie-Louise Abretti, iChoosr UK Solar Manager added:
“The Solar Together group-buying scheme offers a simple process and the reassurance of a trusted and vetted installer for residents of Suffolk who are looking for ways to reduce their carbon emissions, save on energy bills and increase their independence from the grid.”

District Cllr Report  - Mid Suffolk District Cllr D Pratt - September 2021
Afghan refugees 
Following the Government announcement of its new resettlement scheme for Afghan refugees, councils in Suffolk, including MSDC, have expressed their commitment to assist. We have already helped a small number of Afghan interpreters and their families to resettle in Suffolk.  There will be ongoing work to support unaccompanied asylum-seeking children and other refugees entering the UK.
Gateway14
Proposals for the logistics and business park spanning 156 acres between the A14 and A1120 has been granted planning permission. This was a very sensitive application as Mid Suffolk District Council own the site (through its company Gateway14 Ltd.) and are also the Planning Authority making the legal decision whether or not to approve the application. A number of councillors in the opposition group were against the proposal on the basis of traffic impacts and landscape buffers reduced to 20 m from 40 m shown in the original plans. The application, despite its significance, was decided at a regular planning committee meeting with an agenda that included 7 other development proposals.

Development of Needham Market former HQ site 
This development of homes for private sale is progressing well and show homes can now be viewed by potential buyers.  This is the first phase of housing development being carried out by as a Public/Private Joint Venture.  Further development will include a small supermarket and affordable homes for shared ownership and for social rent.
Cycling and Walking
Babergh and MSDC have set up a Joint Task and Finish Group to prepare a Local Cycling and Walking Improvement Plan (LCWIP) to prioritise locations across the Districts for new or improved cycle and pedestrian provision.  
Taxi licensing 
The council missed the opportunity to encourage the shift to electric vehicles when they put forward a new taxi licensing policy at the Licensing Committee meeting in August. Even though no new diesel or petrol car can be purchased after 2030, our ten-year policy included no provisions to encourage cab drivers to move to electric vehicles. It contained none of the incentives already in place in other districts. The policy mentions no efforts to reduce emissions and was approved on the Chair’s casting vote.
Compost Giveaway 
The date for collection of free compost from Mill Meadow, Needham Lake has been changed and will now be Sunday 19 September from 9.00 to 12.00.
	Email: daniel.pratt@midsuffolk.gov.uk
Telephone: 07775389193
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